Minutes of Newcastle Athletics Club AGM on Tuesday 3rd December 2013
In attendance:
Deon McNeilly, Damien Brannigan, Martina Hawkins, Marty McVeigh, Eamon McCrickard, PJ McCrickard, David Steele, Brendan Quail, Paul Fegan, Paul Watson, Paul Fegan, Jerome McCrickard, Jack O’Hare, David O’Flaherty, Kerry O’Flaherty, Richard Rodgers, Neil McAllister, Declan McElroy, Audey McVeigh, Barry Wells, Frank Morgan, David McNeilly
Apologies:

Mark Kendall, Joe McCann, Bob Brown, Declan Magee
Deon Mc Neilly opened the meeting at 8:20 pm. He welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for turning out.

Chairman’s Report
The club has had another good year, attracting new members, organising events and participating in events. There were also been a few challenges, H&D in particular with some race organisers asking why they bother. The reason why we bother is because we are giving a bit back to athletics and society in general. The vast majority that take part in H&D and other events give excellent feedback and really appreciate what we do. The events also give the club financial security, which turn means we can purchase club kit, enter events, support juniors and organise events without looking for cash up front. In addition this year we gave nearly £5k to charity. I would ask all club members to give a few hours to help at events or contact Marty or myself if they would like to join the race committee.

Jim Patterson called me last night to pass on his personnel thanks to the club for their support regarding Denis Rankin, in particular attendance at his funeral. Jim and Dennis go back a long way to the start of fell running in N. Ireland, I was briefly part of that in the early 80’s and when Dennis took over the organising of the 2 day Mountain Marathon, I gained Dennis 2 day partner Jim partner in 1984 to finish 2nd. Dennis gave me a lot of advice on Mountain Navigation and distance running when I was starting out, which has been of benefit ever since.

During the year the club travelled and took part in a range of events, Ben Nevis, World Masters Mountain Running and several overseas Marathons. The committee also organised a mountain navigation course and talk on coaching. Excellent Club sessions take place on a regular bases lead by Joe McCann, who has again organised the Christmas Dinner. Martina continued excellent work with the Junior section and more members have completed coaching training.

I would like to thank all team captains, Joe McCann – Road, Neil McAlister – Track & Field and David McNeilly- Cross Country. We still need a Fell captain.

The club committee worked well together this year discussing and agreeing the majority of issues via email, supplemented by a few meetings through the year. The committee have already reviewed the club accounts in advance of this meeting which Damien will cover shortly.  All of the committee have indicated they are prepared to stand again. When it comes to nominations, do not nominate someone different unless you have at least asked if they would like to be on the committee. I would like to thank all the committee, Paul Watson, Mark Kendall, Eamon McCrickard, Brian Steele, PJ McCrickard, Damien Brannigan for his hard work with the accounts and in particular Martina Hawkins for the work on the club website, one of the best in N. Ireland and also this year’s new on line methods for paying club membership.

Can I ask all Club Members to pay membership on time, this is the only way we know if you are a member or not, £8 goes direct to NIA athletics for insurance which is the main reason for joining a club in the first place. Paying late throughout the year creates a lot of additional work for the club. We will also be registering all members this year even if they indicate they are not competing. Every member will have a NIA registration number which is available on request.

Barry Wells was presented with a new kit for his representation of the club at so many events throughout the year. Martina Hawkins was presented with a voucher for her continued work within the club.

Treasurers Report
Damien Brannigan presented the club accounts. All accounts are in order and were available for members to inspect. All those present unanimously agreed the accounts to be a true record and thanked Damien for all his hard work. Damien thanked all the sponsors, PJ McCrickard (McGrady Financial Services), David Steele(Tfoods) and Toscano Pizzzeria and Jack O’Hare. It was pointed out that we had our largest ever donation to charities this year.
Club Kit
PJ McCrickard was thanked for all his hard work in organising the club kit.  Club kit is still available to buy and PJ and Deon have stock. It will continue to be subsidized by club.
Juniors 
Martina gave an update of the junior section. Junior membership continues to increase with current membership over 100. Training takes place on a Monday night with an average of 70 kids attending and on Saturday mornings for year 8 and above in forest parks with an average of about 10 attending. The highlight of the junior section has been the McGrady Financial Services Junior Cross Country Series. PJ McCrickard was thanked for his generous sponsorship and time invested which enables this Series to take place. This is an interclub Series between Newcastle AC, East Down AC, Burren AC, Dromore AC, and 3-Ways AC. We have well over 100 juniors racing at each race now.. 

Other main events that the juniors participated in during the year:

· 3 Hill and Dale races sponsored by Toscano and Samba

· Slieve Donard Family Fun Run

· Mill Hill Mile

· NI & Ulster Track and Field Championships

· NI & Ulster Cross Country Championships

The aim of the junior coaches is to encourage all juniors to participate in all disciplines of athletics. Training takes place in Shimna College from April to June where there are facilities for long jump, high jump, throwing etc. Training takes place indoors at St Malachy’s High School Castlewellan from Sept – March.

We had tremendous participation in track and field meets this year and at all xc events.

The aim for 2013 is to continue to encourage and increase participation in fun events and racing. 

All coaches and volunteers were thanked for their commitment at training and races throughout the year.  We are continually looking for volunteers to help out at training and races. A coaching qualification is not required. An Access NI check will be required. Anyone able to give any time can contact any of the coaches for details.

Team Captain Reports
Road: Joe McCann.
Joe was unable to attend the AGM but forwarded the following report:
· David O'Flaherty is club 10k champion by finishing first Newcastle AC athlete at Seeley Cup. 
· Mark Kendall recorded the fastest club marathon of the year.
· London 2014 entries were drawn and Jerome McCrickard and Norman Smyth were successful. 

· 2 open and 2 veteran teams competed at the Victoria park relays. 
· There was also the usual good turnout at Jimmy's 10.

· A number of members also participated in several half marathons including Bohermeen, Belfast, Dublin, Clontarf and Waterford.

· Club sessions were organised at the beginning and end of the year and consisted of a mixture of pyramids, 2s and 3s, Kim's, miles, hills and time trials.  Attendance is steady, but could be improved particularly in light of the fact that many were looking for improvement and this was identified as a need at the last AGM.
· The annual club handicap race is at 6:30 on Tuesday 17th December. Anyone competing should email Joe.
Other points: Club Christmas dinner is on Saturday 14th.  There is also a club run that morning in Tollymore with the other local clubs. Anyone not running is more than welcome to help out.  Mulled wine and festive treats after in the Barn! I would like to have regular notes in the paper but this is totally dependent on members taking times, photos and sending me the bones of the material.  If this could be improved there would be a more regular report written.

Fell/Mountain : Deon McNeilly.
· As usual, great participation in H&D and other club event. We could do with more taking part in other fell running events, NIMRA, IMRA and possibly some British Championship events.

· Notable participation at championship level: David McNeilly represented N.I. twice at Snowdon International and UK intercounties.

· Five took part in first British championship race of the year at Silent Valley in April, in very tough conditions. Myself, Eugene McCann, Mark King, Laurence Hamilton and Barry Wells

· Two completed the NIMRA championship, myself and Barry Wells.

· Barry was also the only club member to complete the IMRA. Barry also travelled to the World Masters Mountain Running Championships and Ben Nevis.

· To take part in the NIMRA Championship, which is being revamped this year, requires planning early in the year.  There may also be conflict between NIMRA and H&D events but it is easy to complete both series. Bear in mind NIMRA is a National Championship and unlike the H&D has Team Championship. I would recommend joining NIMRA to receive calendar information and also if you would like to score in the championship.

· If anyone would like more information about any mountain running events, navigation, route choice, training or how events work let me know.

Track and Field: Neil McAllister.

Participation, in terms of numbers, was low however the Club were represented at various meets throughout the year. Club members competing were Neil McAllister, Eoghan Totten and Kerry O’Flaherty.
Plans for 2013 are to promote T&F events but it is difficult given the overlap of the T&F season with the Hill & Dale series and it is not in the interest of the Club to be promoting other events at this time.
Neil personally wished Kerry the best of luck with her goal of trying to get selected for the Commonwealth Games in Glasgow.

Neil is happy to continue with his role and was thanked for his efforts.

Cross Country : David McNeilly
· The cross country season started on the 19th October 2013 at Coleraine.  Damian McDaid made the long journey to Coleraine and finished in a very creditable position 51st place.  

· Next up was the Bobby Rea cross country held in Kilbroney Forest which is just on the clubs doorstep.  We had 6 runners out there was a few maybes we were waiting on but they didn’t show – so maybe next time! There was over a 120 runners in the race and good to see the cross country races being well turned out.  With some good performances the team was rewarded with 4th place and got us 3 points in the cross country league.  

· The McConnell Shield was next up which was held in Ballyclare on 9th November.  On paper the week before we had 12 names going but when it came to race day only 7 hearty men came to race.  There was a top quality field of 175 runners and we had great performances again.

· Newcastle AC are in 10th place after 3 races in the NI Cross Country league and only 1 point behind East Down.  For anyone who doesn’t know – Joe Quinn had been in contact with me and is running a league within the NI Cross Country league between Ballydrain, Murlough, Newcastle and East Down - with the winning team possibility getting their club free entries into Jimmy’s 10K.  So this is an added reason to race the cross country races this year for the club and to beat East Down.

· There are 5 races left in the series.  The next race is in Ballyclare on Saturday which is the Malcolm Cup cross country 4 mile race.  Then it’s the North West Cross Country in Derry on Saturday 21st December.  The senor cross country championships is on the 4th January 2014 in Greenmount.  Enniskillen cross country is on 8th February 2014 and the last league race is at Stormont on 22nd January 2014.

· The Junior cross country is being held on 25th January at Lurgan Park.  This is the main aim of the cross country this season for the club and it has been 27 years since Newcastle has won the team with Paul and Richard Rodgers on the winning team that year I think!  It is only 8 weeks until the junior cross country and I really want the strongest team possible, so any of the maybe’s need to be definites.  I hope to see as many people as possible at this Saturdays cross country and for anyone interested I will be running cross country training over the coming weeks for the lead up to the Junior in Lurgan. 

David was thanked for all his efforts of getting members out to xc races and for his plans for xc training. 

Club events - Marty McVeigh

Marty explained that the club organised 4 main events during the year, the Hill & Dale Series, Slieve Donard Race, Mile Hill Mile and the Christmas Cracker. All events are very well supported by club members in terms of participation and helping out with organisation. It is vital that support from club members continues. These events raise the profile of the club, bring in essential funds, contribute to charity and build on the history of the events. There was a significant increase in numbers in all events this year.  The Slieve Donard race is now established as a race in the IMRA Championships and was a great success.  
The Race Committee is responsible for club organised events and if anyone is interested in getting involved with the Race Committee they should contact Marty or Deon.
Election of Officers chaired by Marty McVeigh
The following officers were elected:
President – Billy McNeilly 

Chairman – Deon McNeilly

Vice Chairman – Paul Watson

Treasurer – Damien Brannigan

Secretary – Martina Hawkins

In accordance with the Club Constitution an additional 4 committee members were elected:

Mark Kendall, Eamon McCrickard, Brian Steel, PJ McCrickard
2014 Membership Fee

Club membership was unanimously agreed by all present to remain at £15 for 2014 and MUST be paid by 31st Jan. Members were reminded that they are not covered by insurance for training or racing if their membership fee is not paid.
There is a new online payment form available on the website and all members are asked to pay via the website.

AOB
· Club email list was discussed regarding data protection issues. Club committee agreed to discuss this.
Meeting concluded at 9:30 pm
Martina Hawkins
Club Secretary

